
[image: image1.png]Caddington
PARISH COUNCIL




MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE RECREATION CLUB, CADDINGTON

ON MONDAY 8th FEBRUARY 2016
Present: 
Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), A Palmer, B Fitzsimmons, P Smith, C Smith, 


M Tomlin, M Morland & Ward Councillors R Stay & K Collins, Locum Clerk A Whiting

Also Present:
10 members of public

Actions   

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

A resident commented on the amount of fly tipped rubbish on various entrances to the village. It was noted that Cllr Collins had reported two instances of fly tipping, one at Newlands Rd M1 bridge area and one at Chaul End. It was further noted that the tree trunks that had been left at Woodside by the landowner seemed to have stopped the problem there.
A resident commented on the amount of rubbish from verges which is bagged in orange sacks by BIFFA waste operatives. (It is then collected and removed from the verges.) The operatives were praised for the amount of work they do in this and other villages, removing huge amounts of litter continually.
1. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING OF 11TH JANUARY 2016 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 1th January 2016 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman

2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Parish Councillors C Jones, L Skelton, & H Palmer, Clerk L Hall, Locum Clerk M Whiting

3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllrs. M Russell and Cllr A Palmer declared an interest in payments (item 21).
4. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Lesley Hall, Clerk has been signed off sick until 15th April.

Angus Brewer Trust are to hold a logo competition to make schools aware of their work. Also, application forms for grants are available now.
5. POLICE REPORT

Police report for January had been circulated prior to the meeting. (See item 10, below)
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL REPORT
Cllr Collins reported;

· CBC Chairman's charity music concert was highly successful last year and is being held again this year on 24th April 2016.

· Cheering volunteering awards are being held again and nominations for deserving persons are welcome.

· Budget survey had over 1000 responses.

· Rural match funding (for predominantly Highways works) requests are due this month, if the parish want to consider any deserving areas.  There was a discussion regarding Mancroft Rd having speeding problems and it was noted that Jill Cross is aware and the situation is under review. Cllr Collins suggested if the PC wanted to progress this under Rural Match Funding they should do so by 22nd February. 
· Speed tables in Dunstable Rd would be completed in March 2016.
Cllr Stay, in answer to a question about speed limits on Chaul End Rd from Cllr Palmer, stated that Red Row would be funding any speed limit and carriageway works in Chaul End as part of the agreement for the development there.
Cllr Stay reported;

· Resident of Mossman Drive/Holly Farm raised the issue of trees requiring cutting. Resident feels that more work could be done on trees near her property.

· 9th Feb. there is a meeting of police, CBC and landowners regarding nuisance motorbikes causing serious issues, and to develop a plan of action to deal with the problem.
· There is concern that there will be an application to develop Greenvale A5 – we expect and hope for some regulation of these sites as we have in the past accepted more than our fair share of traveller pitches. At the appropriate time PC should request this application be called in for decision by the Planning Committee. (It was noted that Cllr Collins who is a member of the Planning Committee, took no part in this discussion, and that members of the PC Planning Committee were informed by their Chairman that they should receive the application with an open mind, and not comment before they have it formally before them.) Clerk to inform Kensworth PC about the application so that they may comment, as the site is relatively close to their parish.
7. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
Almost ready to go to consultation. A set of maps have been done showing the village as it is (and surrounding villages and hamlets) and with all potential developments superimposed on top of it in a different colour. Maps will be shared at a date in the near future.
Cllrs Stay and Collins left the meeting.


8. HIGHWAYS REPORT
Cllr. Tomlin read out the below report:

Sign lighting at junction of Chaul end Road reported and repaired.

Chaul End Road- Fly tipping- Requested clear up and review CCTV footage if available.

Luton Road - reported 2 potholes

The Green- 2 street lights out- repaired

Street lamp knocked down- Manor road. Awaiting replacement.

CVS school- broken stopcock cover- awaiting replacement

Site location agreed for 30mph signs Mancroft Road/Slip End

Tree in Crosslands cut back.

Footpaths around Caddington cleared and cleaned.

From last meeting.

Chaul End Road- Caddington Woods turning uneven road surface.- Now resurfaced. 

Request for premature speed limit drop along Chaul End Road to 40mph.

Concealed entrance signs requested but not supported by CBC

New street lights requested for Collings Wells Close- funding from CBC Housing department.

New crossing grille to be fitted Chaul End Road- Collings Wells Close


9. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
No report.

10. STREETWATCH
Cllr. Tomlin read out the below report:

We attended a Police meeting to discuss the Watch Groups

I have suggested the implementation of body worn CCTV cameras. This is being looked into and I am trialling some cameras at the moment.

The Police are running a new type of open day where all services and Watch Schemes come together to make the public more aware of what we do.

The first event they are holding will be Maulden Village Hall on Saturday 20th February from 1000 hours till 1400 hours. The next event after that looks like it will be held at Caddington as we are their Flag Ship for the Watch Schemes and would like other villages to run like us. Press will be in attendance.

Street Watch are still doing evening patrols around the village and also patrolling the parking at CVS.

Speed Watch have been running sessions around the village and will be lending a hand to the Dunstable group to help get them up and running.

Neighbourhood Watch are about to relaunch a new look scheme with up to date graphics and a Beds Alert messaging service. 

Police report – low number of crimes reported last month – no robberies, 3 thefts of number plates from vehicles, 1 domestic burglary.

There is a crime prevention meeting with the PCC to discuss policing in the village on 15th February at Kempston, if any Cllr. wants to attend.

Cllr A. Palmer asked why there are never any ‘crimes solved’ figures available. This is an item for discussion on 15th.
11. WAR MEMORIAL
The Clerk had received some guidance from the War Memorial Trust (WMT) for relocating war memorials and also a quote for moving it, of £6865.42 from Inspire Conservation. WMT suggested exploring carefully all options before moving it as they had previously given grants to enable improvements to the foundations, and had concerns about the cost of doing so, but were not entirely against moving it if council decided on moving it. 
Cllr P. Smith stated that the residents of the village should all be involved in the decision process as it was such an important issue, and should all be allowed a vote on where it is sited.

It was generally accepted that if it went to public consultation then residents should be given 3 options; i) leave memorial where it is, ii) move to the closed Churchyard, iii) move to a suitable location on the village green. There could be a paper survey as well as online (through Survey Monkey or similar) so that all residents could take part.
Cllr Tomlin asked if the Clerk could enquire what a new one might cost so council can make a judgement whether to move the old one, or leave it and purchase a new one which could be better located. This was AGREED. 
It was also AGREED council to develop a location plan detailing the various possible location options, which could be used within the consultation.

Cllr A.Palmer to consider costings for sponsored railings. Agenda for next meeting.

12. MANOR ROAD PARKING
It was AGREED that two locations should have a disabled parking bay. 1 approximately outside number 7 Manor Road and the other outside 15 Manor Rd (Revive Beauty Spa).
13. TO CONSIDER TREE AND MAINTENANCE WORKS AT ALL SAINTS CHURCH
Mark Russell had met the Church Wardens who would like a number of trees removed. Tree surgeons have given feedback that CBC Arboriculture Officer, Andy Jones would not allow this to happen. Mark outlined some other work including trimming of hedges and trees. Andy Jones is due to make a site visit soon and council would be in receipt of his report. Cllr Palmer stated he would strongly object to removal of any trees but agreed to await the tree officer’s report.

14. TO APPROVE REMOVAL OF NORWAY MAPLE ACER AND SORBUS TREES ON GRASS AREA ADJACENT TO TOWER HOUSE, THE GREEN
Insurance company had warned that council should look into removal of the two trees to prevent any insurance claims in the future from the neighbouring property. Three quotes had been received for removal and stump grinding: Goodfellers £360, High Elm £400 and Treedom £575. It was agreed to ask Goodfellers to undertake the work. When the 2 had been removed council would consider whether to undertake pruning work to the 2 remaining trees situated further from the property in question.

15. TO DISCUSS MAINTENANCE TO BRICK BUS STOP

Cllr Russell reported that he had spoken to BPL roofing about the bus stop roof and they had undertaken all repairs, moss removal and treatment for further moss prevention, all without charge. It was AGREED the Clerk send a letter of thanks.
16. TO DISCUSS SPRAY PAINTING OF GRASS VERGES

Cllr Russell stated that grass verges are not our responsibility, but that of CBC Highways. However, due to a number of residents continually parking on and damaging the verges a letter had been drafted requesting people do not park on them. This could be sent to any owners of cars parked on the verges. It was also agreed to erect temporary bollards if necessary and place signage as required informing people not to park on verges.

17. DEFIBRILLATOR
Cllr Fitzsimmons had spoken to the Co-op and is expecting a reply regarding siting one outside there. The second location would have to be nearer the village centre end of Mancroft Rd. Aley Green Church had been mentioned previously as a possible location but was not in a particularly good location. Somewhere in the vicinity of Crosslands junction of Mancroft Rd would be better.
Cllr Tomlin mentioned the possibility of getting a box with a power supply off of a lamp column enabling siting of the defibrillator where we want it. It is thought this could be something in the region of £800. It was agreed that somewhere in the vicinity of Crosslands/Mancroft Rd, possibly around the old lane leading to the old pig farm (Tom’s Alley) may be suitable. AGREED - Cllr Tomlin to get a price for the power box.

IT WAS AGREED to get one up and running in the first instance at the Co-op, if they are in agreement, and then look into placing another after price and location has been decided for the second.

Cllr Fitzsimmons will visit village organisations when installed to make everyone aware.

18.  TO DISCUSS CCTV ON LAMP-POSTS AND APPROVE RUSHMERE PARK CCTV IMPORVEMENTS AND REPAIRS

Cllr Russell had been informed that you can get CCTV cameras working off of lamp posts. Resident had been asked to come up with suitable locations and inform the parish meeting but had not done so. It was felt that although there are companies who do this they are not vandal proof and therefore may not be suitable.


A quote for £1800 had been received from Digital CCTV to digitalise the CCTV system, making it more efficient. It was AGREED to accept this quote. It was also agreed to cut trees /hedge so that they do not affect the signals. Clerk to request Diocese cut the hedge.
Clerk to seek assurance from CBC that the CCTV is monitored still from their control room. It was noted that Cllr Collins had invited a delegation of PC Cllrs to view the monitoring room with him in the future.

19. GROUNDSMAN ROLE AND RESPONSIBILITIES
Cllr Russell stated the Groundsman had been sick recently and as the Clerk was also now off sick, he had taken on the role of supervising the Groundsman and would ensure he undertakes the duties of his job description. The setup is working satisfactorily. Any issues please inform Clerk/Chair.

20. CORRESPONDENCE

i) Cheering Volunteering awards – nominations required for volunteers. Awards evening on 7th June.
ii) Clean for the Queen 4/5/6 March – litter picking. It is agreed to register for this. CBC have said they will give us 2 teams of workers for the day to help.

iii) WI have asked what PC would like as a gift to celebrate their 100th birthday. It was agreed a noticeboard might be suitable. Cllrs were asked to consider if they have any other ideas.

iv) Sarah Fitzsimmons has requested to have a plant sale on the Green on 28th May. Agreed. Clerk to inform her that no vehicles should be left parked on the Green. Loading and unloading are acceptable as long as vehicle is removed and parked elsewhere during the sale.


21. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:

	01/02/2016
	STO
	Sue Martin
	Allotment secretary payment
	 £        45.00 

	08/02/2016
	105664
	JB Electrical
	Xmas lights on green elec repairs
	 £        87.00 

	08/02/2016
	105665
	Chris Palmer(Reissue 105662)
	Pond maintenance
	 £     600.00 

	08/02/2016
	105666
	Electrafit
	Inv 14357 Labour xmas lights
	 £     353.70 

	08/02/2016
	105667
	Village Garden Services
	Inv 1357 Grounds maint Jan 16
	 £     608.62 

	08/02/2016
	105668
	Village Garden Services
	Inv 1358 Gritting Jan 16
	 £     517.15 

	08/02/2016
	105669
	Village Garden Services
	Inv 1365 Access track on Green maintain
	 £        51.00 

	08/02/2016
	105670
	Royal Mail Group
	Neighbourhood Plan Postage
	 £          3.90 

	08/02/2016
	105671
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park CCTV elec
	 £        98.44 

	08/02/2016
	105672
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary
	 £        79.63 

	08/02/2016
	105673
	Lesley Hall
	Clerk salary & expenses
	 £        94.00 

	08/02/2016
	105674
	HMRC
	PAYE
	 £     233.80 

	08/02/2016
	105675
	Bedfordshire Pension Fund
	Clerk's pension
	 £     306.48 

	08/02/2016
	105676
	Maxine Whiting
	Locum Clerk salary & expenses
	 £  1,090.91 

	27/02/2016
	STO
	Lesley Hall
	Clerk's salary
	 £     900.00 

	27/02/2016
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary
	 £     440.96 

	27/02/2016
	DDR
	DCS Voice & Vision
	Clerk's phone line
	 £        77.74 

	 
	 
	 
	TOTAL
	 £  5,588.33 


22. ITEMS FOR INCLUSION ON NEXT AVAILABLE AGENDA
To place bench outside doctors (Clerk to get quotes for non-wooden benches)
Repair of bench, Elm Avenue

Consider siting bin on pavement outside Elm Avenue shops 

Villager of Year plaques

Plaque for WI for their 100th birthday

Parish Council magazine/newsletter
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION: 

It was asked when meetings would be moving downstairs again, as the upstairs room is not well suited to PC meetings if many public are also in attendance. Answer: the bar work is running a week or so late, but should be finished well in time for the next PC meeting.

Flooding Chaul End – it was noted flooding is still an issue. Highways currently looking into taking necessary steps to ease flooding, including removal of kerbing for better drainage kerbstones.


Resident raised issue of the 3 monthly parish council magazine not being issued recently. It is thought to have lapsed when the Clerk went sick. Locum Clerk to investigate who produced it. On next agenda.

Meeting Closed at 9:50pm

Signed…………………………………………………………….Dated: 14th March 2016


